University Council for Academic Technologies (UCAT) 

November 12, 2009, 3:30-5:00 pm

ITC Room 226

Meeting MINUTES

Members:

Walker Anderson – UG Student, Lance Askildson - A&L, Ed Bensman – Engineering, Mark Dehmlow – Library, Rob Easley – MCoB, Ed Edmonds – Law School, Patrick Flynn – Engineering, Mike Hildreth – Science, Nathaniel Hollingsworth – Grad Student, Michael Kirsch – Law School, Bill McDonald – MCoB,  Olaf Wiest – Science

Members Absent: 

Krupali Uplekar –Architecture

Ex-Officio Members:

Kevin Barry – Kaneb Ctr.,  Craig Brummell – OIT, Jarek Nabrzyski – CRC, DeWitt Lattimer for Dan Marmion – Library, Peggy Rowland—OIT, Mark Stadtherr, Paul Turner – OIT, Gordon Wishon - OIT

Ex-Officio Members Excused:

Ted Mandell – A&L, Harold Pace—Registrar

Guests:

Jon Crutchfield--OIT

1. Welcome – Gordon Wishon

Gordon Wishon opened the meeting at 3:33 p.m.  He briefly reviewed the agenda, and noted that he would review the draft of the OIT strategic plan and is seeking feedback from members.

2. Approval of September 11, 2009 Minutes

The minutes for the September 11, 2009 meeting were approved unanimously.

3. Committee Reports

Course Management Systems, Rob Easley, Chair

Prof. Easley updated members on the grade upload project, which was finished last year and subsequently has undergone updating this fall for the latest version of Banner.  The upload program was run using midterm grades for Fall, 2009 and will be used for final grades at the end of the semester.  There will be no formal announcement; rather availability will be made known by word of mouth, such as this report.  Use is expected to concentrate with large classes and users in Excel or Concourse.  Any interested faculty or instructor is welcome to use this program.  Documentation for utilization is available through the standard channels, on insideND.  The upload program, which has now been run twice, has worked smoothly and easily; Easley expects a successful tryout.  Paul Turner suggested that a demonstration could be run for members at the next meeting, on December 10.  Peggy Rowland said she would insure documentation for usage is posted in a timely fashion.  

Easley reported that significant progress has been made in collecting usage data for the CMS.  There will be the luxury of time to plan the upcoming round of evaluations, unlike in previous evaluations.  He listed three major topics in selecting the next system: 

1. 
A possible plan is to run an alternative system in parallel to the current system to facilitate comparison.  There are increased costs with such a plan. 

2. 
A decision will be made about looking at the next generation product from  Blackboard.  There are two open-source alternatives; Moodle and Sakai-- in addition to Blackboard.  In a two-stage testing process, one open-source system would be chosen and tested to see if it is effective for our needs, and  then it would be run in parallel to the current system.  In fact, it is possible to 
      forego the second stage if the open-source system is sufficiently effective.

3. 
The planned timeline for selecting a new system is coordinated with the expiration of the current Blackboard contract, in 2011.  Blackboard has pushed back the end of life for the current system, however, as many of their customers were experiencing a time crunch.  That provides an ample time frame for evaluating all options.

Easley said he would welcome comments from members and other faculty on the idea of running two systems in parallel, rather than using small faculty test groups in a pilot project.

Prof. Flynn asked if there were plans to invite Chuck Severance (former Director of Sakai Foundation and now a member of the University of Michigan Computer Science faculty and recognized expert in CMS alternatives for Universities)  to consult on this decision.  There are no plans, but the committee would like to fully leverage all available sources of evaluation as it makes this decision.  Easley said a number of other institutions, making this same choice, have made available high quality evaluation documentation which will prove useful and efficient.

Learning Spaces, Lance Askildson, Chair

Prof. Askildson reported on the draft proposal to be sent to Dennis Jacobs in the Provost Office concerning the funding for an active learning classroom, a project the subcommittee has been working on since last year.  This classroom would facilitate collaborative learning through integrated technology.  Faculty focus groups report significant interest in and enthusiasm for this kind of collaborative space, especially a technologically enhanced one.  

The proposed classroom has an estimated $250,000-300,000 cost, not including upgrade  and repair costs.  This compares favorably with the MIT Teal classroom, reviewed in the New York Times,  which cost about $2.1 million and functions more as a marketing tool for the University than a teaching tool.  The classroom being proposed by the committee is similar to the University of Minnesota’s general purpose active learning classroom, in which the scope is scaled back and the technology, rather than cutting edge, is geared to provide the ability to make a rapid transition from a lecture environment to small group work and also to facilitate a rapid sharing of small group outcomes with the whole class.  This model allows students to take an active participatory role in learning.

An ideal space has been identified in the basement of DeBartolo Classroom Building, where two rooms could be merged into one space that would accommodate about 40-50 people.  The design of the classroom under consideration is geared to a general learning classroom.  The committee has toured the specialized collaborative/ technological classrooms on campus, in the College of Engineering, the Giovanini Commons in the College of Business, and the Jordan Hall of Science space. Plans are being made to visit the new tech classroom in Stinson-Remnick Hall.  The intention is to provide an active learning classroom for those disciplines which do not require enhanced technology but which will readily make use of it when it is available.  The resounding consensus of the faculty focus groups supports this supposition.

Askildson asked for feedback from members.  Wishon asked if assessment and evaluation tools have been discussed, noting that in the current competitive funding environment, the Provost’s Office would value  recognition of the need to evaluate the return on the investment being proposed.  Askildson said the University of Minnesota has developed a template that might be useful, and his committee has considered a process-based assessment to be integrated into class evaluation forms.  He noted that there is available a great deal of Education research focused on technological learning from which assessment tools might be crafted.  The research, which is both quantitative and qualitative, establishes quite clearly that these kinds of technologies promote teaching and learning.  The ideal assessment tool will have local relevance.  Askildson said the final proposal would include a discussion of the need for and value of assessment.

Turner asked about assessment tools used in connection with classes held in Jordan Hall; Prof. Wiest said his approach was to append specific short answer questions to the class evaluation forms in end-of-semester evaluations.  Prof. McDonald indicated that the College of Business had done tracking of usage in Giovaninni Commons; Prof. Stadtherr said that information would be available from Jay Brockman for the Engineering classroom.   Askildson said the focus would primarily be on student outcome assessments.  He also said that thought had been given to training sessions for faculty to make appropriate use of the facility.  Given the climate of high classroom demand, usage might be assigned based on submission of a brief project proposal.

The next step for this draft proposal will be to incorporate feedback, make revisions as needed and then present it to the Provost’s Office.  While the timeline is conceivably a year or more away,  nonetheless the committee would like to get the project in the funded and in the pipeline.

Software Acquisition and Distribution, Olaf Wiest, Chair

The committeehas been working to fund the two software requests which were discussed at the last meeting, Camtasia Studio/Camtasia Relay and ChemBioOffice.  Rowland reported the College of Engineering has agreed to take on the hardware and software costs for Camtasia Studio/Camtasia Relay.  OIT’s budget administrator , Craig Fitch, met with the subcommittee to outline all OIT funded software, some of which is discipline specific  The OIT has offered bridge funding through 2011 for ChemBioOffice as this is absolute must-have software, so funding for it must be obtained  for the future.  Rowland reported that the committee is going to undertake the task of examining all software to evaluate its utility, a regular ‘housekeeping’ task.  

Rowland said Mark Stadtherr had joined the UCAT committee as ex officio members; Bensman has joined all the subcommittees.

Center for Research Computing (CRC) Advisory Council, Mark Stadtherr, Chair

CRC is in the midst of major facility and hardware upgrades, which director Nabrzyski reported on at September’s meeting, and which the Faculty Advisory committee is working to support.  Included are computer, storage and network upgrades.  Even these necessary upgrades face funding limitations, so the Advisory Council has begun discussing future resource allocation plans.  The suggested plan is that applicants with small or moderate needs will submit a short description of the project and the tools needed.  Applicants with larger needs will submit a more extensive proposal which would then be reviewed in competition with other proposals.  This procedure will have the added benefit of informing the Council of what kinds of small/moderate projects are in the works so that assistance can more effectively be offered.  With the larger projects, the connection between projects and larger facilities elsewhere can be improved.

 

The Advisory Council is also updating the strategic plan for the CRC, reports Prof. Stadtherr.  A new Cyber-Infrastructure Days event will be organized for this Spring, 2010.  And the College of Business is now represented on the Council by Bill McDonald, David Yeh, and Ken Kelley; representation from a broader range of the campus is developing on the Council.

 

Nabrzyski reported that the new machine will be available in early to mid December.  In addition, on Friday, November 20, 2009, the CRC will hold Geographical Information Systems (GIS) Day, which is open to everyone, on and off campus.  This useful event, featuring notable speakers, is free but requires registration via the CRC website.

4. Student Updates

Graduate students – Nathaniel Hollingsworth

Hollingsworth reported that graduate students have no current issues.

Undergraduate students – Walker Anderson

Anderson briefly reviewed a number of projects which the undergraduate students’ Senate committee on technology has been working on.
1.  
The agenda calendar system, a master events calendar, is being revised with a project launch date of January 29, 2010.  The new system has many desirable features and will enable students to easily post events of concern to student life.  Students are pleased with this development.

2. 
Students continue to work with Paul Turner on  iTunes U, vetting student content for the private side of this tool. When ready, it should present an effective and easy way to get content posted.

3.
 Students, in conjunction with Harold Pace and the Registrar’s Office, will soon participate in usability testing of the new flexible registration system from Sungard.  This system will get rid of the Course Registration Number middle man and is designed on the shopping cart principle, with a lot of flexibility.

4.
Talks are ongoing with the ND web-group about revising the current students page. The goal is to customize the page, tailoring it to what students need and want.  The page will be a ‘link farm’ design, with no video carousel.

5.
 Anderson offered thanks to OIT for the announced plan to redesign the LaFortune computer cluster, which will occur over winter break.  The current space works but is not conducive to group study; students are appreciative of the upcoming change.

6. 
The OIT/Student-sponsored Tech week concludes today.  It has been a successful outreach event, giving OIT more campus visibility and transparency.   The OIT Help Desk and other OIT staff members visited in all residence halls each night throughout the week.  Wishon noted that staff members were eager to volunteer for this service and enjoyed it tremendously.  The student committee plans to repeat this event yearly, perhaps moving it to earlier in the Fall semester, when there are more questions, particularly from incoming freshmen. 

7.
  Anderson reported that his committee is beginning a systematic discussion of where the campus internet network is evolving.   As the life cycle ends on some campus products, data will be compiled on what students would like to have available.  Craig Brummell noted that another access point for feedback is the Student Government survey, where questions on this topic are imbedded.  He offered to assist Anderson in crafting questions.  Rowland said that the Improve ND II student survey also solicits both graduate and undergraduate input.  

Wishon thanked Anderson for his report and complimented the student committee for its deep involvement in a wide number of pertinent projects which will benefit the campus community.

5. Presentations

Academic Technologies – Microsoft Surface for National Chemistry Week/College of Science     Jon Crutchfield, Paul Turner

Wishon introduced the Microsoft Surface technology presentation, noting that the technology is now familiar.  The College of Business also has a Surface table.  There are now several tables on campus which have drawn a lot of attention among faculty and staff.  The table has been used most during the Boston College football weekend.  The table was constantly surrounded by interested users who experimented with a variety of existing applications which had been modified by OIT staffers to present chemistry concepts in a dynamic, entertaining and informative way.  Making use of the Periodic Table, apps allowed users to put together a puzzle, to identify and then analyze and compare concrete element materials, to listen to audio presentations from renowned scientists, and to watch video as well, much of these uses performed collaboratively.   

Turner said that the technological table has been described as an iPhone on steroids; in fact, Microsoft has been working on the technology since 2001, before the advent of the iPhone.  At present, the technology is anchored to a heavy table, but future models may mount on the wall or be available in classroom podia.  The technology uses touch-based interface to facilitate collaborative learning in groups of four or more.  Users do not interact with a keyboard but instead touch the kiosk directly.  Materials on the table surface are easily rotated to face users on any side.  Crutchfield said the surface can accommodate up to 50 simultaneous touches and recognizes different kinds of touches, identifying, for instance, ‘tags’ and responding appropriately.  The technology uses an infrared light source housed in the table.  This too no doubt will be modified.

A significant attraction of the technology is the social element which is encouraged—people working together using a range of materials simultaneously, including concrete materials which, tagged, can be interpreted by the technology.  

Turner noted that several campus units are making use of the tables.  In the College of Business , Dr. Striegel is experimenting with the human/computer interface; the Eck Visitor’s Center has asked for development of a virtual campus tour concept.  And in the Libraries, Dan Christie is modifying a book app so that a digitized version of a book—perhaps a rare special edition—can be viewed through the touch interface, where pages can be turned, and the view zoomed in for close inspections.  The value here is clear:  works which cannot be accessed in the physical sense can now be fully accessed virtually in a digitized form.  Turner said the human/computer interface lab has two tables which are available for campus use; in the College of Business, the table can be used by anyone; and the table in the Academic Technologies lab, B003 , in DeBartolo, is also available. In answer to a question, Turner said the current cost for a table, which includes a computer, the infrared source, five cameras and a projector, is $12,500.  The software development kit is a separate cost Turner expects the cost to change significantly as other companies continue developing their products which utilize touch technology.  The new HP machines with 22 inch screens are all-in-one machines; Lenovo already has produced a laptop with touch-screen capability.  Turner invited any ideas for creative use of this technology.

6. OIT Updates

Wishon distributed the new edition of the OIT faculty resource guide.  This guide is intended to provide a quick reference for faculty; it is not intended to be an all encompassing tool.  He asked for feedback about its functionality.  Asked how this document squares with sustainability concerns, Wishon said there is a persistent request for a paper tool for access to OIT information.  Flynn suggested identifying users who prefer the paper access to solicit feedback on this design, whose entries eventually lead users to the website anyway.  Rowland said only a small quantity of the guide was produced and was intended for use during new faculty orientation sessions. The last page of the booklet requests the preferred way to receive information from the OIT.  Comments should be sent to oit.nd.edu/green. 

OIT Strategic Plan – Gordon Wishon

Wishon introduced the discussion of the OIT Strategic Plan by noting that each college and every administrative unit at the University has been charged with devising a new strategic plan.  OIT is seeking further input as well as feedback on the draft distributed to members.  He said there are two versions extant: one tracks the format required by University leadership; the second contains  more detail and was designed specifically for UCAT members.  The document has been shaped in part by input from faculty and students and further is based on input from the Campus Needs Assessment which was conducted more than a year ago.  In addition, Wishon stressed that it cannot be finalized until the strategic plans of other campus units are finalized, as OIT will be responsive to the technology needs and plans of these units.  Wishon is particularly interested in input as to how effectively this strategic plan meets the mark of the major strategic plans being formulated on campus.  

In response to a question, Wishon noted that the University’s deadline for completion of the campus-wide strategic plan is Summer, 2010.  Several major units on campus have yet to complete their plans; access to the Colleges’ strategic plan was provided just last week.   Discussion will be ongoing at future UCAT meetings.  Prof. Wiest said it would be of particular value to solicit feedback from the College Computing Committee, which will require time. Prof. Wiest plans to provide feedback from the college at the next UCAT meeting in December. 

Prof. Easley raised the question of the tension between the distributed and the centralized models of support provision.  Easley was concerned about the procedures for allocating these different levels of support and for defining the scope of each level.  Wishon said the intent is for the central IT organization to take necessary actions to improve efficiency and support and then to partner with departments on distributed support tasks.  He noted that it is difficult for OIT to anticipate unit IT requirements until the strategic plans of the Colleges and Administration are completed.  Easley, noting that the College of Business is fortunate in having developed an effective distributed support of its own, asked what criteria would be used to reallocate resources for support and whether all distributed support should be under the control of OIT.  Wishon said that was as yet unclear, and he noted references in the draft Plan to a federated support model as well as a hybrid support model.  

Prof. Wiest said that two forms of support exist currently—a centralized model for administrative units and  a distributed support system which is not maintained by OIT for several of the Colleges.  These two forms are different in structure and governance.  Can the best of each model be gleaned for a refined approach?    Wiest asked how best to get these models to cooperate.  Wishon said it should be possible, beginning with the question, which is the best model for the University at this time.  Reference to the completed University Strategic Plan will be necessary to begin to answer this question.  It is clear that for administrative units the model needs to favor cost effectiveness and efficiencies, while for the academic model, responsiveness and agility should have priority.  He stressed that feedback on the explanation and clarity of such details in the draft Plan is what OIT is seeking from members.

Easley asked if evolution toward a specific model is the intention of OIT.  Wishon said the draft Plan presents recommendations which may be the best place to start for feedback from members and from all faculty, as Wiest has indicated is so important to obtain.  First, are the recommendations appropriately included in the plan, and second, what timeframe should be predicted for the completion of each recommendation.  Prof. Wiest asked about the recommendation to provide another four FTEs for the College of Science.  Would these be placed in OIT for specific support for the College, or would they be placed in the College?  Wishon, making note of this point, said he is concerned at minimum to clarify this kind of detail in the Plan.  


Prof. McDonald noted that when the College of Business decentralized its support system, it picked up independent funding.  Since the budget has not decentralized, will this be acknowledged and addressed?  Wishon said that ‘it is difficult to change history,’ noting that at the time there were some university units which felt the need and had the capacity to support their own IT departments and will to make investments from which they benefited.  Wishon said it is not his call to revisit such decisions.

Prof. Kevin Barry asked what distinguishes ‘support units’ from ‘research units.’  Could the distinction result in loss of support?  Wishon agreed that definitions would be a useful accompaniment to the draft Plan.  Clearly there are categories into which support can be differentiated.  Barry also requested the appendices which had not been distributed to members with the draft Plan.

Prof. Flynn said that another item to include would be a clear statement of the scope of OIT, one that would define all relevant OIT units.  With the creation of decentralized support units, which will have priorities set by the individual academic units, it will be particularly necessary to understand and articulate the boundaries for the non-OIT support units from the OIT units.  Wishon said “I agree completely” and noted that those boundaries and limits of authority might differ for different units, depending on needs and desires of each and the vision of appropriate service levels articulated.  Flynn said that a useful outcome of defining the OIT skill set is that other units can plan their skills service.

Wishon thanked members for this initial feedback and reiterated his request for input and  feedback to strengthen this document, which will be on the agenda for the December UCAT meeting.  He indicated that it will serve also as UCAT’s strategy; he noted that UCAT’s voice is consistently a strong and significant resource for OIT.

External Program Review – Gordon Wishon

There has been extensive campus discussion of the need for a periodic program review or assessment.  John Affleck-Graves has initiated an external review of each administrative unit on campus, similar to the reviews taking place at many peer institutions, such as Northwestern University.  OIT volunteered to be part of this review process.  Next month an external review committee will be visiting, led by Purdue’s CIO, William G (Gerry)  McCartney.  Gerry will be accompanied by Tracey Futhey, CIO at Duke and Mort Rahimi, CIO at Northwestern. This committee will visit with campus units and provide feedback as well as input from their home institutions and others concerning approaches to program reviews.  OIT will participate in this campus visit; there will be an opportunity on December 1-2 for UCAT members to provide feedback and input to the committee.  Wishon said he appreciates the valuable advice and assistance members can provide during this process.  Flynn asked if these meetings will be an appropriate place to include College Computing Committees; Wishon said yes; contact JAG’s office to get on the agenda.

Easley asked if the committee will be informed of the set of issues  identified in the draft strategic plan.  Wishon said this list has been sent to the Program Review committee members as well as a list of key issues; he will distribute this key issues list to UCAT members.  He thanked members for their participation in this important process.

Skype use policy/guidance – Gordon Wishon

Wishon spoke about the Skype policy and guidance email which was sent from his office to all faculty and staff members several weeks ago.  He said this message was similar to one distributed in the Spring providing guidance on faculty use of Google apps.  The issue of concern with Skype is the lack of visibility into the mechanisms used by the company to provide protection for sensitive information and to provide protection against ‘man in the middle’ attacks.  Without this transparency, the University cannot sanction the use of Skype in any situation where sensitive information is being used.  The University asks for cooperation on this issue.   Wishon noted that OIT does not want to be too restrictive about the use of tools such as these apps as they become universally popular.  And he recognized that there are legitimate uses for this tool, such as its use by the MBA program.  He asked for feedback from members about the appropriateness of this type of approach to offering guidance for prudent caution by users.  

Wiest asked what other tools were available if sensitive information needed to be sent.  Wishon said an information security project is scheduled to begin next year, focusing on data transfer security.  Wiest noted that there are also commercial products available which can provide data security; Wishon said such products are under review.

Members discussed the somewhat cumbersome guidelines which govern the use of tools such as Skype, guidelines which emanate from the General Counsel’s office.  While all agreed that this process can be frustrating, Wishon indicated that the Counsel’s office is charged with providing risk mitigation for the University.  They too are painfully aware of the delays and added bureaucracy.  OIT is currently working with them on several projects to improve and streamline the process.  The policy of taking requests to the General Counsel is not an OIT policy.  


Wishon invited further feedback on this method of proffering guidance to campus users of technologies.

Status on recent OIT initiatives – Peggy Rowland

Postponed until the next meeting

Academic Tech jump-start grants for faculty – Paul Turner

As time had expired, Turner said briefly that he would circulate the draft of the jump-start grants procedure and asked for member feedback.   If the document is acceptable, jump-start grants will be in immediate effect.

Wishon requested faculty feedback and comments on the strategic plan.  The meeting was unanimously adjourned at 5:00 p.m.

Next meeting December 10, 2009  1:00-2:30 p.m. ITC Room 226.
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